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Roanoke Rapids, N. C.

September 28, 2010


The City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids held a special meeting on the above date at 10:00 a.m. in the first floor conference room of the J. Reuben Daniel City Hall & Police Station.



Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor




Carl Ferebee, Mayor Pro Tem




Ernest C. Bobbitt)




Edward Liverman)








Suetta S. Scarbrough) 






Greg Lawson)




Paul Sabiston, City Manager




Lisa B. Vincent, MMC, City Clerk




Gilbert Chichester, City Attorney




MeLinda Hite, Finance Director

Mayor Doughtie called the meeting to order and stated the purpose of this meeting is to discuss qualifications of management group(s) to temporarily operate the Roanoke Rapids Theatre, including relevant entertainment and event management experience, and to select a temporary management firm to operate the Roanoke Rapids Theatre.
City Manager Sabiston stated about two weeks ago City Council authorized staff to advertise for qualifications for the temporary management of the Roanoke Rapids Theatre.  He stated the basic direction and idea with this is to get someone that can get viable acts and entertainment at the Theatre.  He stated this could be for one month, three months, six months or a year—but this is not for long-term management of the facility.  Mr. Sabiston stated this is simply to fill the gap since taking possession of the Theatre a month ago.  He stated the facility is in good shape physically and we need to get it in good shape operationally.  He stated two responses were received but one did not meet the basic qualifications sought in the RFQ.  He stated we are here today to interview the group that, on paper, meets those qualifications.  Mr. Sabiston stated after hearing from the group, Council may make their selection and authorize staff to negotiate a temporary contract which will be brought back to Council.  He pointed out the key criteria is not to spend any additional funds to provide entertainment at the Theatre.  He stated the City is already making the debt payments and paying between $4,000 and $7,000 a month for utilities.  He stated the temporary management group is willing to use their own funds to secure and promote artists.  Mr. Sabiston stated Mr. Gil Cunningham from Neste Event Marketing and Ms. Elizabeth Branham of Plan B Event Marketing are here to present their proposal and answer any questions Council may have.
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Mayor Doughtie explained to Mr. Cunningham and Ms. Branham the reason for an open meeting to discuss the proposal was because a lot of citizens are asking questions and are uninformed.  He stated we want to share this information with the public.  He thanked them both for coming to share their time and expertise with the City.
Ms. Elizabeth Branham stated she appreciates the opportunity to share her thoughts and visions for the Theatre and the entire Carolina Crossroads Music and Entertainment District.  She stated Gil has flown in from Nashville to give a deeper view of his thoughts and aspirations.  Ms. Branham indicated that her qualifications are diverse.  She stated she was involved with Carolina Crossroads from the time of the groundbreaking when everyone was so excited.  She stated she has watched it grow and unfortunately change but the base components have not changed.  She stated she has coordinated and produced concerts from the ground up and has had the opportunity to establish significant relationships in the entertainment business.  Ms. Branham stated she has not had a direct relationship with the City regarding the Theatre but has produced shows for the Theatre featuring such artists as the Charlie Daniels Band, Craig Morgan, The Oak Ridge Boys, as well as working on other shows.  She stated she feels that being a local person is a wonderful asset.  She stated she lives in Roanoke Rapids, has three children in the school system here and pays taxes.  Ms. Branham stated she wants to make sure this project is everything everyone envisioned.  She stated there are people from New York, Los Angeles and Nashville interested in this project.  She stated she has known Gil Cunningham for the past two years and he has indicated that Roanoke Rapids is getting attention, and the artists that have performed here have nothing but good things to say about Roanoke Rapids.  Ms. Branham stated being a local girl, some may think her contacts do not exist.  She pointed out that they may not have a miraculous fix but they have a lot of skin in the game and want to see the Theatre be successful.  She stated there have been over 180 part-time employees working in the entertainment field in Roanoke Rapids.  She stated some of these individuals worked to supplement an income or to pay for Christmas.  She stated that has prompted people such as Mr. Alston to step up and invest in Carolina Crossroads.  Ms. Branham stated the Theatre is a wonderful asset and she would love to be a part of it.
Mr. Gil Cunningham stated he is owner of Neste Event Marketing in Brentwood, TN and has been in the talent buying business since 1988 servicing casinos, clubs, theatres, festivals, etc.  He stated his company is a well-established company with a proven track record.  He stated Elizabeth is very passionate about the Theatre and Roanoke Rapids, and his company has expressed an interest in helping her.  Mr. Cunningham stated the City needs to bring promoters to the table and get them interested.  He stated he has contacts with major agents in Los Angeles, New York and Nashville on a daily basis.  He stated the first goal is to get promoters interested in the Roanoke Rapids Theatre.
Mayor Doughtie asked if Neste Event Marketing would be in charge of contacting agents to see if they are interested in our facility, with Elizabeth serving as the local person taking care of the day-to-day operations.
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Mr. Cunningham explained that the agents represent the artists.  He stated the City needs to work with promoters.  He stated our primary goal is to get promoters interested in the Theatre.

Councilman Lawson stated it sounds like there has been some interest expressed by some promoters.

Mr. Cunningham stated there was a well-established promoter here last week that was interested, and there may be others.

Councilwoman Scarbrough asked Mr. Cunningham to explain his role.

Mr. Cunningham stated he will be working with Elizabeth on a consulting basis.  He stated Neste Event Marketing is one of the largest talent buyers in the country.  He stated they do nine major country music events each year.  Mr. Cunningham stated he will work as a consultant to help find promoters.
Councilman Ferebee stated he is concerned about the financial end.

Mr. Cunningham explained that the promoters are the people taking the risk, and they are the people the City needs to get interested.  He stated his company has relationships with every major promoter in the country.  He indicated that people in the entertainment business have been wondering what has happened with the Theatre.  Mr. Cunningham stated in order to get a management team in that facility, there will need to be some shows there.

Councilman Lawson stated Ms. Branham is not asking for any money for her services.

Ms. Branham stated that is correct.

Councilman Lawson asked Ms. Branham if she is confident she will be able to get shows in the Theatre.

Ms. Branham stated yes.  She indicated that she will be attending with Gil an entertainment convention in the next week and they feel they can have a show ready in the next six to eight weeks.  She stated we need to get some continuity and stability here. 
Councilman Lawson asked what a realistic timeframe would be for getting shows here.

Ms. Branham stated six to eight weeks.  She stated it is still not too late to book Christmas shows.

Mr. Cunningham stated the Theatre is a beautiful facility and promoters that looked at it several years ago loved the building.  
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Mr. Cunningham stated it is strategically located and there are a lot of positives that need to be tapped.  He stressed again that it is very important to get the promoters here.  Mr. Cunningham stated some of the stage shows are booked 12 to 18 months in advance.  He stated the City also needs to start building a relationship with the charter bus groups.

Councilman Lawson asked if we should be concerned about getting shows because of the size of the Theatre.

Mr. Cunningham stated there are tons of theatres in the 800 - 1,200 seat capacity range and they do very well.  He stated there are a lot of shows that can be held in the Theatre.  He stated size is not an issue.

Councilman Liverman asked if these smaller theatres do well where they are located.

Mr. Cunningham stated yes.  He stated a lot of these theatres are old movie theatres.  He stated Blake Shelton and Darius Rucker have performed in these types of facilities.

Councilman Liverman asked if they plan to use the Theatre in conjunction with the amphitheatre.

Mr. Cunningham stated there would be some synergy.

Mayor Doughtie stated we want the community to feel like they have some sense of ownership with the Theatre.  He asked if they would maintain some type of presence at the Theatre.

Ms. Branham stated she thinks it is necessary to have some presence there to coordinate shows and to let people know that the Theatre is alive and well.  She stated they plan to have regular box office hours.  She stated there is a phenomenal amount of local talent here and people willing to help.

Councilwoman Scarbrough asked Mr. Cunningham to define his role as consultant.

Mr. Cunningham stated he will facilitate getting promoters to come to Roanoke Rapids.

Councilwoman Scarbrough asked about their plans for advertising.

Mr. Cunningham explained that the promoters handle that.

Councilman Lawson stated some folks will sit back and ask what is in this for Elizabeth.  He asked if they are looking for some of the profits from the shows.

Ms. Branham stated she has an interest in seeing this entire entertainment district project do well.  She stated she will negotiate with promoters and they will take care of all of the 
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expenses.  She stated her compensation will come from the relationships she builds with the promoters.  

Councilman Lawson asked if there was any potential to share in revenues.

Ms. Branham stated yes.  She stated she has already had conversations with the Tourism Authority to capture the tour bus market.  She stated the Theatre has had success with that in the past.

City Attorney Chichester asked if they would be asking for funding.

Ms. Branham stated no, they are not asking for a salary or a line item in the budget.

City Attorney Chichester asked if they are looking to negotiate a contract with the City for performing services.

Ms. Branham stated yes.

City Attorney Chichester asked if their business had been incorporated.

Ms. Branham stated it will be.

City Attorney Chichester asked who would be the owner.

Ms. Branham stated she and Mr. Cunningham will be in joint ownership of the corporation.

City Attorney Chichester asked about persons under the corporation.  He asked if Neste would be in a position of consultant to the North Carolina Corporation.

Mr. Cunningham stated yes.

City Attorney Chichester stated funding would not be by the North Carolina Corporation.  He asked if the words “promoter” and “producer” are interchangeable.

Mr. Cunningham stated they are two different things.  He stated the promoters would be at risk.

City Attorney Chichester asked about agents.

Mr. Cunningham stated the agents will represent the artists.  He stated the promoter cuts a deal with the agent.
City Attorney Chichester stated this Theatre is owned by the City, and as such, is owned by the taxpayers.  He stated in the past, there have not been a variety of shows held at the 
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Theatre.  He asked if they can assure the Council that there will be a variety of different shows at the Theatre.

Ms. Branham stated she agrees that there needs to be a variety of musical genres.  She stated it is their goal to see this project succeed and thinks they would be shortsighted if they looked at only one musical genre.  She stated we need to take advantage of the millions of people that travel the interstate and visit the North Carolina Welcome Centers.

City Attorney Chichester asked if there will be any assurances that the corporation they plan to set up will be adequately funded and not be just a shell corporation.  

Ms. Branham stated after this meeting today, they can give those assurances.

Councilman Liverman stated they do not want any money from the City but there will be some feel of partnership with the City that will be a direct or indirect cost.  He stated the City is somewhat entering into the business of running the Theatre.
City Manager Sabiston asked Mr. Cunningham to briefly touch on his company’s ability to provide sponsorships.

Mr. Cunningham stated his wife handles that and he would have to ask her.  He stated he thinks it is possible that they will seek sponsorships.

City Manager Sabiston asked if it is uncommon to have a named sponsor.

Mr. Cunningham stated some do.  He stated that is probably something to be handled by the permanent management firm.

Councilwoman Scarbrough stated the Mayor and Council have received Mr. Cunningham’s bio and know what he has done but asked if they would let the audience know.

Ms. Branham stated the entertainment business is difficult and we are excited and proud to have Gil involved.  She stated others that have worked with him will give you the same feedback.  She stated Gil does not brag well.

Mr. Cunningham stated he does about 200 concerts per year from small baby acts to two Kenny Chesney shows, six Keith Urban shows and seven Darius Rucker shows.  He stated you can go to their website to see a full list.  He stated his company has won numerous awards and you can call any agents for references.  Mr. Cunningham stated his company has a great reputation.  He stated Elizabeth was one of the reasons he was interested in coming to Roanoke Rapids.  He stated she has a history of promoting shows in Roanoke Rapids such as Hank Williams, Jr., Big & Rich, Trace Atkins and Sugarland.  He stated she has produced some of the most successful shows on the east coast.  He stated she has outstanding contacts in the music industry and agents love dealing with her.
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Mayor Doughtie thanked Mr. Cunningham and Ms. Branham for coming today and sharing their proposal for the Theatre.  He also thanked those in the audience for attending.  He stated we have had some knocks in the past and we do not feel failure is an option this time.  Mayor Doughtie stated everyone knows what the long-term goal was for this project.  He stated the Council had a vision that did not work out—as was the case with a lot of businesses.  He stated we have a great facility and a great deal of opportunity here.  Mayor Doughtie stated the City Manager mentioned that the City received two requests but one of the proposals did not meet the qualifications.

Motion was made by Councilman Ferebee, seconded by Councilman Liverman and unanimously carried to go into closed session to consider a legal matter and consult with the City Attorney as allowed by NCGS 143-318.11(a)(3) and (5).
Minute Book Pages 15676, 15677, 15678 and 15679 contain Minutes and General Account of a Closed Session which have been sealed until such time as public inspection of those minutes would not frustrate the purpose of the Closed Session.
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Motion was made by Councilman Ferebee, seconded by Councilwoman Scarbrough and unanimously carried to return to open session.



Mayor Doughtie reconvened the meeting in open session.

Following discussion and consultation with the City Attorney in closed session, motion was made by Councilman Bobbitt, seconded by Councilman Liverman and unanimously carried to accept the qualifications of Mr. Gil Cunningham and Ms. Elizabeth Branham to temporarily manage the Roanoke Rapids Theatre, and to authorize the City Manager and City Attorney to negotiate a contract to be brought back to City Council for action.
There being no further business, motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Councilman Ferebee and unanimously carried to adjourn.
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